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February 29, 2016
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
This letter transmits an ordinance adopting the King County Comprehensive Plan 2016 Update (2016 Update) and related amendments to King County development regulations.  The 2016 Update is consistent with the State Growth Management Act requirements for an annual amendment given that the statutory update was completed in 2012, and will satisfy the requirement for a four-year review of the comprehensive plan in accordance with King County County Code 20.18. 
Since adoption of the first comprehensive plan in 1994, King County has had increasing success in meeting the goals of the Growth Management Act.  The vast majority of housing growth since 1994 – nearly 96 percent -  has occurred in the urban areas.  Since 2010, the percentage of housing growth in the urban area has increased to more than 98 percent showing dramatic progress in implementing the Growth Management Act in recent years.  Annexations and incorporations have moved more than 316,000 residents into city governance since 1994.  In rural areas, we have protected working farms and forests through a balanced strategy including regulations, incentives and technical assistance leading to a sustainable rate of development.  The 2016 Update continues to build on this remarkable success and responds to new challenges facing our communities.
The 2016 Update proposes to advance planning in King County through the following themes:  
· No expansions of the Urban Growth Area;
· Integration of King County initiatives including Communities of Opportunity, Health and Human Services Transformation, the Strategic Climate Action Plan, the Local Food Initiative, and the Green Building Code;

· Initiatiation of the Community Services Area Planning Program;

· Promotion of annexation through renewed collaboration with cities; and
· Inclusion of a new Health and Human Services Chapter.
Additionally, we have improved the readability and look of the document through inclusion of a detailed table of contents, Executive Summary, workplan section, and enhanced mapping template and graphics.
The 2016 Update represents the culmination of a year-long process that began on March 1, 2015 with the submittal to the King County Council of the Scope of Work.  King County Motion 14351, which adopted the Scope of Work on May 12, 2015, served as the foundation for the 2016 Update.  As a direct response to the Scope of Work Motion, we conducted several land use and code studies.  All studies are included with this transmittal.  
In the past year, we have met with over 850 people at a variety of venues where the public could learn about and comment on the 2016 Update.  Just in the past three months, since the release of the Public Review Draft, King County Executive staff held six meetings and approximately 300 people attended, with many more reached through newspaper advertisements and direct mailings.  This outreach has generated hundreds of individual comments.  The public comments we received helped to generate the Executive Recommended Plan and consequently to make refinements for the 2016 Update that you are receiving today.
While the 2016 Update does not include any expansions of the Urban Growth Area, the plan does include a proposed contraction of the Urban Growth Area for a portion of the area known as the East Cougar Mountain Potential Annexation Area.  The request for the contraction of the Urban Growth Area came from the Mayor of the City of Issaquah and was the subject of a public meeting held in the community during late January.  
The 2016 Update includes the Skyway-West Hill Subarea Plan, which will be adopted to amend the existing West Hill Plan.  This effort was generated by the community through a series of public meetings and events over the past eighteen months.  King County staff worked with the community to prioritze the list of action items. 
This transmittal includes the following supporting documentation:

· Ordinance adopting the King County Comprehensive Plan 2016 with attachments including the King County Comprehensive Plan 2016, land use and zoning amendments, technical appendices, and the Skyway-West Hill Action Plan.

· Comprehensive Plan Policy I-207 Analysis

· 20 Area Zoning Studies

· 6 Code Studies

· Public Comment Report

· Fiscal Note

A State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) threshold determination is underway and as in past updates, will be completed in advance of final action by the King county Council.
I urge your careful consideration of the proposed plan and implementing regulations.  Together, they will help to ensure that our region continues to manage growth effectively while protecting thriving rural areas and ensuring the County’s compliance with the Growth Management Act .
If you have any questions about this transmittal, please contact Lauren Smith, Director, Regional Planning, at 206-263-9606.  

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget (PSB)

Lauren Smith, Director, Regional Planning, PSB
